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Clerk: Governance Support Governance Support 

Telephone: 01803 207013 Town Hall 
E-mail address: governance.support@torbay.gov.uk Castle Circus 
Date: Monday, 24 July 2023 Torquay 
  TQ1 3DR 
 

 
Dear Member 
 
CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE'S OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY SUB-BOARD - 
MONDAY, 31 JULY 2023 
 
I am now able to enclose, for consideration at the Monday, 31 July 2023 meeting of the 
Children and Young People's Overview and Scrutiny Sub-Board, the following reports that 
were unavailable when the agenda was printed. 
 
 
Agenda No Item Page 
 
 
 6.   Our Promise to You - The Torbay Pledge to care 

for and care experienced children/young people 
 

(Pages 2 - 11) 

 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
Governance Support 
Clerk 
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Report for Children’s Overview and Scrutiny Board: Update on Our Promise to You Pledge 

and Implementation 

Date: 27th June 2023 

Author: Becky Thompson, Divisional Director of Safeguarding  

 

Introduction 

The purpose of this report is provide an update to Children’s Overview and Scrutiny Board in respect 

of the Children’s Services implementation of the ‘Our Promise to You Pledge’. The last update to 

the Board was provided in September 2022, and this update reflects the activity aligned to each 

Pledge strand. The report also makes a recommendation for a review of the Pledge, to be 

undertaken in co-production with our cared for and care experienced children and young people. 

The report will also provide an update on the transfer of the Cared For Community and My Voice 

from the Youth Trust to inhouse and the number of children who have already engaged as part of 

this process.   

Update on the Cared For Community and My Voice groups 

The Cared for Community represented by the Circle (previously known as the Children in Care 

Committee) and a participation group for care experienced young people called the Voice has now 

transferred back to the Council and is being delivered in house through the Learning Academy. 

Since the transition, the Learning Academy have run six Circle sessions and increased attendance 

from two young people to four attendees; five My Voice sessions have been scheduled, however 

the two young people previously attending were unable to on each occasion [separate one to one 

sessions have been offered in lieu]. Having discussed the model being used by the Torbay Youth 

Trust, it became immediately apparent that the focus on the Circle had drifted from a true 

participation model, with a focus on youth activities instead.  

Further feedback was gathered from a focus group of foster carers, who cared for children who 

attended the Circle, who reported that the group had not been running consistently, with sessions 

often cancelled at short notice, and that the focus appeared to be on activity, as opposed to 

participation.  

As such, a schedule of scoping and consultation activity was undertaken, to fully inform the next 

steps in terms of both groups; this was with the intent of understanding how to increase and enhance 

engagement from cared for and care experienced children and young people, and ensure that the 

principles of participation were at the centre of the model being implemented. This included but was 

not limited to: 

- Attendance at Children’s Services team and service meetings. 

- Attendance at fostering support groups to undertake Listening Circles.  

- Attendance at Fostering Forum.  

- Engagement in a collaborative participation project through the Virtual School.  

- Open Event held during the Easter holidays.  

- Engagement with partners such as South Devon College, Avocados Advocacy, 

Counties2gether, Play Torbay, the Foyer and the Fostering Foundation. 

- Scoping of twenty other Local Authority Children in Care Councils, in terms of age range, 

model of participation and frequency of sessions.   

- One to one work with a care experienced young person who is leading on elements of this 

work in conjunction with Participation Officers.  
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As a result of this activity and subsequent analysis, the Learning Academy are in the process of re-

launching our Children in Care Council through an election of members across the cared for 

community. The re-launch will be based on a formal youth parliament approach, similarly 

implemented successfully in other local authorities. As part of this model, we will be looking to recruit 

12 members of all ages, cultural backgrounds and with different experiences. Young people will then 

vote on who they want to formally represent them on the Children in Care Council. They will then 

come together as a membership to create three priority areas, informed by the experiences and 

voices of our cared for community, that will improve services for children in care. The Children in 

Care Council will focus on what matters to them, be driven by them and make a difference for them. 

Each year we will hold a re-election to recruit new members, with new ideas and experiences to 

ensure we remain committed to improving services. 

We believe this approach will allow us to let every child in our care know about their Children in Care 

Council and how they can get involved, and will also extend our reach to those children and young 

people living outside of Torbay through a hybrid approach. We know that best practice tells us that 

cared for and care experienced children and young people work best when they have a well-defined 

purpose with clear areas of responsibility. Relaunching through a youth parliament style approach 

will maximise our ability as corporate parents to work directly with young people in care and also 

emphasise the lens of participation work.  

The Learning Academy have already worked with children and young people to design a booklet for 

them, outlining the Children In Care Council, and the template manifesto: 

  

Other important considerations moving forward include: 

- Ensuring a hybrid approach to ensure that cared for or care experienced children and young 

people placed out of area are able to attend.  

- Continuing to co-design the participation model to maximise engagement, through surveys, 

focus groups, Listening Circles and one to one interviews with children and young people.  
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- Continuing to identify any potential blocks and barriers to attendance and engagement, and 

factor this into planning.  

- Raising awareness of the purpose of this work amongst the Children’s workforce, the 

partnership and within our fostering community.  

- Focusing on quality as opposed to frequency, to ensure that the remit of this work is 

purposeful and meaningful for children and young people. 

 

 

Update on Pledge related activity 

This section focuses on the key areas within the Pledge, and reflects on the ‘You Said, Our Pledge’ 

expectations within the Promise.  

Being in Care 

 

 

Torbay is continuing its journey to embed restorative practice approaches to build positive 

relationships and we continue to offer the ‘Restorative Language’ course across the partnership, 

and our Restorative Practice online basic awareness course continues to be rolled out on a regular 

basis which is available to all our both statutory and voluntary partners.  

We now have two dedicated Participation Officers whose focus is to amplify the voices of children 

to undertake meaningful participation with our cared for community including our foster carers. ‘Our 

Promise to You’ Pledge was created by cared for and care experienced young people and was 

formally launched on the 1st June 2021, and involved a radio recording using the Boom Bus from 

Sound Communities, with invited guests from the Corporate Parenting Board. It outlines a 

commitment to our cared for and care experienced children and young people to listen and work 

with them to provide and secure the best outcomes for them. This was signed off by the Local 

Authority having been taken to the Operational Scrutiny Board and to full Council. It is our intention 

to review the pledge to continue to monitor how well we are upholding the promises we made and 

the impact this is having on the lives of children and young people in care.  
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Some of the key areas of participation focus for the next year include:  

- Continue to use feedback from children to inform and develop service improvements.  

- Continue to explore different ways of supporting children and families to build relationships across 

the service. 

- Consider how we can support more children to chair their own cared for review meetings. 

Our Participation Officers work in collaboration across Children’s Services on the above priorities to 

ensure children and young people are placed at the heart of our practice. By doing so, we continue 

to actively involve young people in important decision making that impacts their lives, helping to 

build better transparency and trust. 

Below is a visual representation of the work that the Participation Officers have undertaken with 

children and families to date: 

 

In July 2021, in conjunction with CORAM VOICE, Torbay implemented the Your Life in Care Survey. 

As a direct result of this feedback, and subsequent direct work with children in the form of 

participation prompts which outlined what we as a Local Authority intended to do about this 

feedback, A Buddy system is in the process of being implemented across the cared for service, to 

ensure that children can build multiple relationships within the team and the service, to mitigate 

against any adverse impact that changes or absences of social workers may have. Torbay also 

worked jointly with CORAM VOICE to implement the Your Life Beyond Care Survey in April 2021. 

 

The Director and the Divisional Directors of Education and Safeguarding meet with two cared for 

children on a monthly basis, to discuss with them their views, and their perspective on being a cared 

for child, and a child with involvement from social care. These meetings are then fed into an ongoing 

participation feedback loop, with the notes and learning shared across Children’s Services, with 

specific actions arising from each meeting. Some of the ideas arising from this participation work, 

such as a rolling Act of Kindness and Celebrating nomination for cared for children, have now been 

actively embedded into practice.  
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Our new Ways of Working are now in place, and our centred on the voices and feedback of children 

and young people. Review due to be undertaken over the summer 2023 to see what progress we 

have made in terms of relational based practice.   

 

The Children and Young People’s Panel (to include a cross section of children and young people 

representatives, including cared for children, care experienced young people and those with SEND) 

has now been launched. The new ‘Point of You’ feedback service is being launched in September 

2023, which is a feedback service designed for young people by young people. There is no set 

agenda, which allows young people to give us feedback on what we do well, could do differently or 

need to change. This will be used to improve service delivery. A new Restorative Language and 

Recording Policy is also being launched in September 2023 to provide a framework for staff to shift 

our recording to a relational and restorative strength-based model, including the use of age 

appropriate and language that cares within our recording.  

 

It is really important for foster carers to feel part of a local network of support, and also the wider 

regional and national network of fostering families. Following ongoing feedback from our foster 

carers, we are working with them to develop more robust local support networks, including an 

enhanced Corporate Parenting Offer which affords Torbay fostering families access to local 

activities and events and resources as well as more moments to come together and access peer 

support, a wider range of support groups, an annual Foster Carer Workshop and monthly thematic 

surveys to ensure that foster carers have a voice in the improvements being made to the service.  

The Fostering Family Charter has been created and implemented. This outlines the role of Torbay 

as a corporate parenting, the role of the Torbay fostering service and the role of the fostering 

families, and the expectations of all within those roles. It represents a commitment and a promise 

between everyone, to work in partnership in the best interests of the children we care for.  

We continue to review the training offer for fostering families, to ensure they are well equipped with 

the skills and knowledge they need to provide the best quality care for our children and young 

people.  

 

Our Wellbeing  
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Torbay are aware, that locally as well as nationally, the pandemic has had a significant impact on 

children’s mental and emotional well-being. Social workers continue to work in partnership with 

CAMHS, referring to this service when there are concerns relating to a child or young person’s 

mental health or emotional wellbeing. This includes consultation following the completion of the 

Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire, at the point any potential mental health or mental wellbeing 

need is identified. Torbay continues to support all children to access therapeutic support when they 

need it, and when threshold for statutory CAMHS intervention is not met. 

 

Torbay has created JIGSAW: Torbay’s Life Story Work Strategy, to outline the importance of 

ongoing and fluid life story work with cared for children, and to provide a guide to social workers in 

undertaking this critical work as well as referral pathways for more specialised life story intervention.  

 

We are finding more ways to make young people feel good about themselves, and ways in which 

they can celebrate with us the things they do which make them proud. We have introduced a 

Celebrating Achievement and Act of Kindness nomination scheme, with personalised letters 

provided to each nominee.  

 

Torbay have implemented a new role within the fostering service, the Therapeutic Advanced 

Fostering Social Worker. The purpose of this role is to provide therapeutic support and oversight to 

cared for children and young people, and their carers. Feedback about the impact of this role has 

already been significant: 

“Have just had a second parental consultation with *** and to say we were impressed is an 
understatement.  
In this very cloudy area that is mental health, we have continually struggled to get the best advice 
for our young persons in care.  
In two sessions *** has helped to explain many of the situations we continually find ourselves in 
whilst therapeutically parenting our three boys.  
Her knowledge on the subject is in-depth and she goes to great lengths to explain the 
unfathomable to us.  
We come away comforted by her professionalism and the strategic advice she gives has proven to 
be on point on every occasion.  
Our three boys have experienced the very worst starts in life and we do not wish to compound 
these negatives any further by mismanaging their daily lives and emotions.  
*** has provided us with a valuable and operational  framework that allows us to look inward and 
understand the daily challenges that are our boys’ lives.   
We can not change the past but Jessica is reassuring us that we are a part of making their futures 
fulfilling and rewarding.  
Thank you so much for the services of ***.”  
 

 

 

Our Support and Learning  
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We are working with our Human Resources department to provide a training programme for our 

young people looking for work, and how to prepare for this in terms of interviewing, CV writing and 

job searching. Our Human Resources department now ensure that all internal opportunities are 

provided to the Care Experienced team weekly, in order for bespoke matching to take place about 

any potential opportunities which may be suitable for our care experienced young people. For 

example, one of our young people is being supported to apply for a Kickstart café assistant role as 

a result of this communication. We have a bespoke project in place currently, mapping work 

experience, work trail and some paid opportunities to care experienced young people and young 

people who experience SEND.  

 

We have also met with SWISCO and Build Torbay in respect of work experience and employment 

opportunities for cared for and care experienced young people have taken place and bespoke 

educational opportunities are now actively considered within Transitions Panel. The Transitions 

Panel is now established which also now considered overview of education plans for cared for and 

care experienced young people, and includes SEND within the membership. The Virtual School and 

SEND are also now included within care planning pathways. 

 

We manually track all of the Personal Education Plans for our young people, to make sure that you 

are involved in and understanding this plan. 

We are recruiting a Business Support apprenticeship role within the Learning Academy. This 

opportunity will be available to our cared experienced young people to apply.   
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Our Time 

 

 

 

 

We have introduced two additional Family Time Co-Ordinators to ensure that children are consulted 

about their family time plans and involved in these plans and their reviews. We are working with 

children and their fostering families to create a child-friendly version of the Delegated Authority form, 

to help children understand the decisions being made about their care, by who and why. These 

actions arose specifically from feedback gathered through the Bright Spots survey.  

 

Torbay have established a group of Corporate Parenting Champions across the Council. The 

champions meet every two months for an hour, to cascade ideas, information and requests to teams 

throughout the Council and feedback at our meetings. One of the aims of this group is to become a 

creative space for ideas to provide the best possible opportunities for our children. 

Visions for this group are: 

• To become an authority who thinks first about our corporate parent role and fully embedded 

in all we do as an authority. 

• To provide a corporate parent offer for our children on top of the care plan in place. 

• To provide a corporate parenting offer for foster families. 

• To raise awareness of the Council’s corporate parenting responsibilities.  

 

Torbay’s Corporate Parenting Offer created and continues to be enhanced.  This has included 

opportunities for cared for children and their fostering families to access free events and 

opportunities, including Torquay United Season tickets, the circus, Paignton Zoo, the Train of Lights 

at Christmas, to name but a few. 
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As above, the New Point of You feedback service is being launched in September 2023. This is a 

feedback service designed for young people by young people. There is not set agenda: children and 

young people can give us feedback on what we do well, could do differently or need to change.  This 

will be used to improve service delivery.  

 

Our Future 

 

 

 

 

We have introduced a Transitions Panel, which tracks planning for all cared for and children with 

disabilities from fourteen to eighteen and identifies placement or post-eighteen challenges much 

earlier in the young person’s care experience. We have also created and approved the Preparation 

for Independence Strategy which is now operational; as part of the Becoming an Adult Steering 

Group, a Becoming an Adult Strategy is also in the process of being co-produced. Torbay have also 

introduced the role of the Placement Auditor, who is working intensively with providers in respect of 

intervention provided to young people to prepare them for transition and independence, including 

tenancy management. We have also undertaken a piece of co-production with care experienced 

young people, Young Carers and a wide range of professionals, to then update and review the 

transfer protocol between Children’s and adults services and a one page guide to transition for 

young people. We are in the process of co-producing a similar guide to transition for parents and 

carers.  

 

We know that care experienced young people have specific needs when it comes to accommodation 

and housing and access to safe, stable and sustainable accommodation is one of our corporate 

priorities, and is a distinct Strand Lead within our Corporate Parenting Boards. We are working 

across the Council and the wider partnership on ways in which we can support care experienced 
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young people to access this, and this was also highlighted to Torbay’s Housing Crisis Review who 

made the following recommendations: 

- to consider paying private landlords more than the standard one month deposit (normally the 

equivalent to one month’s rent) to encourage them to rent properties to care experienced 

young people to give them more confidence they will not be left out of pocket once the young 

person has moved on (this is something Torbay is already doing and social workers and 

Personal Advisors can apply through the Access to Resources Panel to secure six months’ 

rent and deposit for care experienced young people, to overcome the identified guarantor 

barrier); 

- to request that provision of new accommodation for care experienced young people should 

be a priority for TorVista Homes and other registered housing providers; 

- to explore options to enable more care experienced young people to remain longer term with 

their foster carers (and we have revised our Staying Put policy, in conjunction with fostering 

families and care experienced young people as a way of doing this); 

- to explore options for Banding in Devon Home Choice to see if care experienced young 

people can be given a higher priority and what processes are in place;  

- to request that officers look at good practice from other local authorities when refreshing the 

Affordable Housing Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) to see how we can encourage 

the development of more larger family homes, single units, units for care experienced young 

people or units to assist adults with a disability to live independently. 

 

Since this time, a decision has been made to ensure that all care experience young people at risk 

of homelessness are automatically afforded band B and this recommendation is being progressed 

by Children’s and housing. In addition, We have revised and approved the joint protocol in respect 

of youth homelessness and we have an established a Youth Homelessness Prevention Tracker, 

tracking final destination of each young person. In addition to this, the Children’s workforce includes 

DfE funded homelessness prevention Personal Advisors, who work alongside those care 

experienced young people experiencing or at risk of homelessness and their substantive Personal 

Advisor, to provide support, advice and guidance.  

  

Our next steps include to explore ways that are cared experienced community can be celebrated in 

conjunction with the newly launched Children in Care Council.  

 

Recommendation 

 

Considering the activity outlined within this report, and the changes to the Cared for Community, 

Children’s Services are seeking endorsing to review the Pledge, alongside cared for and care 

experienced children and young people this would be with the intent of seeking their views about 

whether the priorities remain the same, or need to be revised and amended.  

This would then be presented to Children’s Overview and Scrutiny Board as a 2023-26 Pledge 

(renamed in line with children and young people’s views).  
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